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From The Chair 
By Mid Hoppenrath 
Parcels in Eden Valley near Surrey Lane and north of 
the concrete plant off Harmony Grove Road (near the 
HARRF) are being considered as the site for a new 
Escondido high school. Also, parcels in or near the 
Escondido Research and Technology Center 
(formerly Quail Hills) are being considered as a site 
for an expanded Palomar hospital. The Harmony 
Grove Village project has begun preparation of its 
environmental impact reports. The search goes on for 
one or more new school sites in Elfin Forest for the 
Rancho Santa Fe school district.  

Needless to say, a lot is going on in our valley these 
days. It’s very important for you to keep informed 
about possible, proposed, and planned developments. 
Talk to your friends and neighbors, read your local 
newspapers and community newsletters, and attend 
public meetings. Stay proactive, anticipate possible 
developments, and make certain that developers, 
adjacent cities, and school district boards know and 
understand our vision for a rural valley. It’s also 
important, now more than ever, to reach out to our 
entire community helping each area convince local 
authorities that it’s beneficial to all to work with us to 
achieve our goal. Above all, don’t get discouraged. 
Once again, I will quote from our community guide, 
“Community spirit is the art of making possible what 
appears to be impossible if we have the vision, the 
passion, and the will to do it together.” 
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The School Yard 
By Jim Depolo 
The School Yard has been taking a break along with 
the kids so far this summer, but here are few quick 
reminders of upcoming meeting dates and items: 
Upcoming School Board Meeting Dates are August 
18th and September 15th. All meetings start at 7 PM in 
the LGI at school. 

The school and school board have been addressing, 
as usual, many issues. First, we are excited to be 
hiring a new principal to replace Greg Mizel who has 
moved on to new opportunities. The new principal 
should be confirmed at our July meeting and will be a 
great asset to the Rancho Santa Fe School. We are 
filling open positions and gearing up for a new 
program of reading and writing next year and are 
excited about the candidates. 

Also as usual, we continue to address the new school 
issue. We are still looking at the Cielo site and talks 
are taking place between Cielo and the Escondido 
School District. More to come. Please call if you 
have any questions. 

I hope everyone is enjoying the summer! 
 

Community Guides Are Here – 
Special Offer 
By Evelyn Alemanni 

Our brand new community 
guide is here and will be 
available at all town council 
meetings. This is a beautiful, 
keepsake edition with nearly 
200 color photos showing 
our community’s past and 
present. They make 
wonderful gifts and an 
indispensable marketing tool 
for realtors. It provides 
resources for rural living, a 
history of our community, 

and much, much more. The price is $25 or five for 
$100. If you ordered your community guide already, 
pick it up at any town council meeting. 
When you renew your newsletter subscription for 
two years, you can purchase the community guide 
for $20. Renew for five years and it’s only $15. 
 

New Advertising Policy 
By Evelyn Alemanni 
For years, the town council has provided free 
advertising to promote events by our local non-profit 
groups. As the cost of paper, toner, and postage 
continues to increase, the town council has adopted 
the following new policy: 

Recognized non-profit groups such as the Fire 
Department, TECC, Elfin Forest Community 
Foundation and others are eligible to receive the 
equivalent of one full page of advertising per year. 
This can be used as one full page, two half pages, 
four quarter pages, etc. Additional advertising after 
the free page is available at a 25% discount. 
 

Price Increase for Newsletter 
By Evelyn Alemanni 
For more than sixteen years the annual cost for a 
chaparral subscription has been $15. Sixteen years 
ago the newsletter was 4 pages. In the last three years 
it’s averaged 16 pages. Despite increases in the cost 
of supplies and postage, we’ve worked hard to avoid 
increases. We’ve received non-profit status to reduce 
our bulk mail costs and our newsletter is still written, 
edited, and produced by volunteers. It’s still your best 
news resource for Elfin Forest and Harmony Grove. 

However, the Board has decided, effective June 29, 
2004, to increase the subscription price to $20 per 
year. There is no guarantee that the price will not 
increase again, so your best bet is to take advantage 
of the special community guide offer – pay for your 
newsletter for several years now and get a discount 
on the new community guide. 
  

Calendar For August 2004 
Date Time Event 
Weds 8/7 7:30 PM EF/HG Town Council 

Meeting 
Tues 8/1 8/15 7 PM Fire Training@Firehouse 
Every Thurs 6:30 PM Yoga@Firehouse 
Mon 8/14 7 PM Fire Board@Firehouse  
Weds 8/9 7 PM Fire Auxiliary@Firehouse 
Sat 8/26 8 AM Fire Training@Firehouse 
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Hooray For The Red, White, And 
Blue! 
By Mid Hoppenrath 
What a great day for a parade! The Elfin Forest/ 
Harmony Grove Town Council Fourth of July picnic 
was very well attended, with about 200 people either 
participating in or watching the parade. We had our 
own marching band, that great little flutist Leah 
Jablonski (Best Music), our own color guard, the 
decorated palomino and flag-carrying duo of 
Adrienne Floyd and Little Joe (Best Theme). Clayton 
Moore won the Best Under 5 category and treated us 
to some county-style zoom, zoom, zoom with his 
pedal race car (with Kathy DaSilva helping him get 
through some tight turns by the judges’ stand.) 

There was a large group of festively adorned 
horseback riders (Best Mounted) lead by Shellie 
Emery who rode all the way from Country Club 
Ranch. Deborah Koweleski showed us how US 
FEMAIL is delivered (Best Motorized), and our 
friends the Elfin Forest Preserve park rangers, Todd 
and Joey, won for Best Float with their decorated 
ranger truck. The Andersons showed us just how 
many flowers and palm trees can fit on a pickup, and 
reminded us that “Elves Love Harmony” (Award for 
Most Unusual). William Wright won Best of Show 
and the coveted Elf Award with his red, white, and 
blue decorated ’68 spitfire. 

The Roners won Best Group, and the American 
Chicks, Stephanie Floyd and Angela Woods, won for 
Best Mixed/Non-motorized Group. The category of 
Best 6 and Over was a three-way tie with winners 
Nick and Scott Shirreffs, Ty and Brett Vitale, Logan 
and Reise Wazny, and Kevin Moore. Our Best Pet 
went to a dog whose name or owner’s name we 
didn’t get but he (or she) was number 157.  If any of 
our winners didn’t get their embossed certificates, 
please let me know and we’ll be sure you get a copy. 

We had lots of winners at our picnic festivities, too. 
The cow chip throwing was great, we had those chips 
individually selected and seasoned just right (we have 
a Chip Meister in the valley).The egg toss was great 
(although some of the best tosses took place after the 
event officially closed), and kids had a lot of fun 
playing ball. 

My favorite event was the tug of war between the fire 
fighters and the citizens. Every time it looked like the 
fire fighters were winning, we called for more help 

from the folks under the tents. It just happened that 
we beat the fire fighters 3 of 3 times! (It really helps 
to be the one making the rules of play.)  

We were fortunate to be able to honor our Citizen of 
the Year, Doug Dill, at the picnic. Doug was a 
member of the Town Council for many years and 
served as our chairperson. He is currently Vice-Chair 
of the San Dieguito Planning Group and has been 
instrumental in representing both Harmony Grove 
and Elfin Forest issues to the County and LAFCO.  
Doug is a staunch advocate of keeping our area rural 
and we are lucky to continue to have him as a 
resource and advisor. 

We would like to thank all those who helped us make 
this a really fun event: the fantastic firefighters of the 
Elfin Forest Harmony Grove Fire Department, who 
closed Country Club Drive and kept us all safe, 
donated generators, water, the Bar-B-Que, and more, 
managed many of the picnic events, and provided 
parade insurance; the generous folks at New Urban 
West, Inc., who provided the tents for shade, the 
tables and chairs, the porta potties, wash stands, astro 
turf, and picnic insurance; Stone Brewing Co. who 
donated the beer; the Olivenhain Municipal Water 
District, who donated the water; R Hay ‘n’ Grain, 
who donated the straw bales; Barney Schedell, 
Harmony Egg Ranch, Forest Hill Farms, and our 
neighbor Joyce who gave permission for us to use 
their properties for parade staging or judging or the 
picnic; and the Wilgenburg Family for their kind 
donation. 

I also want to thank all the many volunteers who we 
truly relied on to help with site preparation, set up, 
clean up, etc.: the Town Council members, especially 
Arie Franken and Greg Parman and their families, 
our bartender Terry Walsh, and Eric Anderson and 
Janet McGurk who ran the Town Council booth; our 
parade coordinator, Kathy DaSilva; our parade judges 
Bill Telesco, Bryan Keith, and Janice Mills; our 
announcer Carolyn Floyd; Brian Romeg who helped 
us get the site cleared; and our photographer Ken 
Hoppenrath. 

The only problem with naming everyone is I’m sure I 
forgot someone, so my apologies in advance. It was 
really gratifying to have so much help and I think it 
was the main reason that the picnic and parade of 
2004 was such a great success! My heartfelt thanks to 
all. 
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What’s Happening At The Fire 
Department: July 2004 
By Nona Barker 
• The multi-agency wildland drill at the end of June 
completes our initial our wildland training, and we 
put on quite a show for our residents. Engines from 
Rancho Santa Fe, San Pasqual and Elfin Forest 
combined with County Copter 1 for a wildland 
scenario of a vegetation fire requiring structure 
protection, progressive hoselays, and helicopter water 
drops. Training of this type helps us to prepare for a 
wildfire here in Elfin Forest. An excellent drill and 
many thanks to all the agencies attending. 
• Training this month will focus on using our new 
Impact Gas Detector and Bullard Thermal Imager.  
These two new pieces of equipment greatly enhance 
our abilities in structure fires, confined space, and 
hazardous materials incidents.  Additionally, we will 
train and re-certify on the Automatic External 
Defibrillator and Combitube. 
• Our new Brush 2861 is ready for fire season.  Lots 
of work by the Apparatus Committee and in 
particular Bob Kephart and Tim Costanzo have laid 
out things to make use of equipment simple and 
quick.  Recent drills with outside agencies have 
helped us to refine equipment placement. 
• Brush 2861 is on a strike team assignment on the 
Mataguay Fire. Captain John Rayes is leading his 
crew. Crew is Driver Operator Mike Shea, 
Firefighters Joy Schuler and Trevor Whitehead. 
• Grant opportunities continue. An application has 
been submitted to CDF for a new Type 3 Wildland 
Engine. If approved, it would allow us the 
opportunity to replace our old and outdated 1979 
GMC that does not currently meet NFPA standards.  
Also, an application is being prepared for a grant 
available from the Fire Foundation for medical 
equipment or training needs. 
• The Annual Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove 4th of July 
Parade and Picnic was a success as always. The 
Department participated with our equipment and 
support. Annual service awards were presented, 
including Firefighter of the Year to Firefighter Ryan 
Parker, an extraordinary young man who exemplifies 
the qualities of what makes our Department so 
special. Demonstrations of the new Bullard Thermal 
imager purchased on a grant from Firemans Fund 
were well received by the community. 

Community Emergency 
Response Teams 
By Evelyn Alemanni 
The Community Emergency Response Team (CERT) 
program helps train people to be better prepared to 
respond to emergency situations in their 
communities. When emergencies happen, CERT 
members can give critical support to first responders, 
provide immediate assistance to victims, and 
organize spontaneous volunteers at a disaster site. 
CERT members can also help with non-emergency 
projects that help improve the safety of the 
community.  

Training is required and provided at no cost via a 
grant from FEMA. You can learn more about the 
CERT program at: 
www.training.fema.gov/emiweb/CERT. 
 

An Elf Takes Flight 
By Joe Alemanni 
Elfin Forest resident Tom Stephenson is a San Diego 
City fireman with an exciting assignment. Tom is a 
crew member of Copter 1, a regional fire and rescue 
craft stationed at San Diego’s Montgomery Field. 
Many thanks to him for coordinating the participation 
of Copter 1 in the recent multi-agency wildland fire 
drill. Safe flying Tom! 

 
“Fire Victim” Is Hauled Aboard Copter 1 
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Minutes Of Elfin Forest/Harmony 
Grove Town Council Meeting 
By Patti Newton 
DATE: July 7, 2004 
CALL TO ORDER: 7:35 PM 
UPDATES: Bob McGurk gave the treasurer’s report.  
The town council received $2,962 in income 
(primarily from Community Guides) and expended 
$693.41, resulting in a net income of $2,269. 
Item #1: Paul Davy, Supervising Agricultural 
Inspector, Agricultural Water Quality (County of San 
Diego), discussed storm water and other water 
quality issues, especially those relating to rural 
residential living. He discussed the historical aspects 
of water management, i.e., the Clean Water Act and 
the role of the Regional Water Quality Control 
Boards in adopting and implementing discharge 
requirements and regulations for runoff.  
Urbanization has contributed to degradation of 
waterways, and subsequently the ocean due to 
pollutants like oil, feces, erosion, etc. These 
pollutants contain sediment, heavy metals, and 
pathogens. Two of the most offensive activities in the 
county are washing cars and horses without properly 
managing the wastewater. Oftentimes people and 
businesses fail to recognize their roles in creating 
such pollution because of poor water management 
practices and fail to understand that storm drains 
empty directly into the ocean, not into water 
treatment facilities. Regulations require best 
management practices (BMPs) be implemented, e.g., 
installing holding tanks in horse wash rack areas, silt 
retaining fencing, and runoff retention basins.  
County residents are encouraged to report any 
significant spills by calling 888-846-0800. The 
county inspects on a complaint basis (reactive rather 
than proactive). You can learn more by visiting the 
county web page at sdcounty.ca.gov/dpw/watersheds  
to view the storm water ordinance. Paul distributed 
an excellent brochure entitled Equestrian –Related 
Water Quality Best Management Practices, a 
cooperative effort among private and public entities 
in Orange and San Diego Counties in response to 
NPDES permits issued by the Santa Ana and San 
Diego RWQCBs. Another brochure, Water Quality 
Management Practices at Equestrian Facilities 
explains how equine facilities affect water quality.  
Both are excellent resources to guide residents in 
ensuring they are not harming our environment with 

careless manure disposal methods such as spreading 
manure on hillsides above watersheds, a clear 
violation. 
Item #2:Ted Marioncelli, representing Cingular 
Wireless explained a proposal for a cell site located at 
the Selvig residence, 19914 Elfin Forest Lane. The 
tower is disguised as a broad leaf tree.  The noise 
level is no higher than 35 decibels.   
Item #3: Jim Depolo discussed the RSF school 
district will not be putting a bond on the ballot this 
November because there is not enough substantive 
information at this time. Many details remain in flux.  
The current principal has left, and the school is 
actively seeking qualified candidates to fill the 
position. The search for a replacement 
Superintendent is on going. Because three of five 
school board seats are up for re-election this year, 
they will wait to permanently fill these positions until 
the new board is in place. 
Mid Hoppenrath discussed the potential location for 
a new Escondido High School being proposed for the 
Eden Valley/Harmony Grove areas. The district is 
looking at approximately 60 acres at Citracado past 
the two mobile home parks near the HARRF (this is 
speculative since we don’t really know the exact 
location at this time). Another potential site is at 
Avenida del Diablo near Country Club and Surrey 
Lane. There are several large undeveloped properties 
in this area which may qualify for consideration. The 
district plans an Aug. 3rd meeting to narrow the site 
locations to two or three qualified sites. Apparently 
the district already has the funding for acquisition but 
would still need to issue a bond for construction.  
Impacts to the community were discussed; the TC 
will develop a position paper and Mid Hoppenrath 
will present it during the Aug. 3rd meeting. A strong 
showing of residents expressing their concerns is 
vital at this stage so that we get in on the bottom floor 
so to speak. 
OPEN FORUM: Comments regarding the Notice of 
Preparation (NOP) for New Urban West’s (NUW) 
EIR are due Aug. 2nd at 4 PM. The TC will hold a 
community workshop to develop information. 
The county will hold a public meeting July 19th at the 
firehouse to take input on the NUW project. 
The Bridges construction cut-through traffic seems to 
be increasing on Fortuna del Este. The TC may write 
a letter if Greg Parman does not gain any results from 
a call to the superintendent of construction. 
ADJOURNED: 9:20 PM 
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2004 Picnic Photos 

Tossing 
Cow Chips 

Eric Anderson’s “Elves Love Harmony”

Doug Dill – Citizen Of The Year 2004 

Tug Of War – Citizens Vs. The Fire Department

Enthusiastic Paraders 
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High School for Eden Valley? 
By Janean Huston 
Do you realize that the Escondido High School 
District is considering putting a new high school for 
2000+ students at the end of Surrey Lane in Eden 
Valley? This would devastate our quality of life, not 
mention our property values due to 2000 cars twice a 
day driving down Surrey Lane via Country Club 
Drive, night football games with lights and noise, 
student drivers, gangs, and the general teenage "tude" 
running ramped in our area. 

Please don't think "it'll never happen here" as they 
are desperate for land! NOW is the time to let the 
school district know that Eden Valley is not an 
appropriate site for a high school. The Eden Valley 
location does not require "displacing any residents" 
and is relatively flat (vs. rocky terrain) for 
development. The board will be purchasing land in 
early fall, so please contact the board members 
BEFORE their August 3rd meeting. They will be 
looking for the path of least resistance. Let's show 
them that path is NOT in Eden Valley (see 
community character listed below)! Please tell your 
neighbors. We all need to take action now to prevent 
this from happening. Loudly contact: 
 Escondido Union High School District  
302 North Midway Drive, CA 92027 
Tel: (760) 291-3200 

Website:  http://www.euhsd.k12.ca.us/ 

 Board of Education Members: 
 Jon Petersen, President 
jonpetersen@cox.net 
 Maurice Cloutier, Vice President 
maurice.cloutier@sun.com 
Pam Grosso, Clerk 
pgrosso@sdcoe.k12.ca.us 
Charlie Snowder, Member 
mvwcontr@aol.com 
Dr. Kurt Marler, Member 
kurtkath@sbcglobal.net 
  
Eden Valley Community Character - Located 
in unincorporated San Diego County, Eden Valley is 
rural in nature, extremely quiet, peaceful, and 
generally remains in its natural state. The 
area is single-family rural residential and agricultural 
in usage, with large lots, residential livestock 

keeping; equestrian trails, and the dark night sky is an 
important aesthetic resource. 

There is one main roadway in Eden Valley, Country 
Club Drive, which is a two-lane, tree-lined residential 
street with commercial weight limits and is 
designated as a traffic calming area. The roadside is 
often used as a multi-use equestrian trail by the 
residents. There is no commercial development; no 
sewer, no street lights, no traffic lights, no lighted 
signs, no traffic signals, no curbs, no sidewalks, no 
extractive land uses, and no commercial or non-
agricultural industry in Eden Valley. Residents here 
value open space, quiet, dark nighttime skies, low 
traffic volume, equestrian trails and access to the 
abundant wildlife that flourishes in this beautiful 
rural environment.   
 

Free Neighborhood Watch 
Newsletter 
By B.J. Williams 
Anyone wanting to receive the Neighborhood Watch 
monthly electronic newsletter via e-mail can request 
it. The newsletter will include the latest information 
on crime prevention, crime statistics, problem areas, 
new legislation, upcoming events, and links to 
several law enforcement websites. To subscribe, send 
your email address to:   
 
B. J. (Betty) Williams 
San Diego County Sheriff's Department 
County Crime Prevention - San Marcos Station 
182 Santar Place 
San Marcos, CA  92069 
760-510-5254  Office     760-271-0407  Cell 
betty.williams@sdsheriff.org 
 

Past chaparral Issues On Web 
Past issues of the chaparral are now posted at 
www.efhgtc.org in downloadable PDF format. 
 

Just Moved Here? 
If you just moved here, contact Karen Gardner  
(744-9500) to get your free six month subscription to 
the newsletter and discounts on town council 
merchandise. 
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Protecting our Water Resources 
Adapted from a County Publication 
Did you know that horse facilities can impact water 
quality? A brochure provided by the County of San 
Diego Department of Agriculture, Weights and 
Measures, provides detailed information. You can 
retrieve it online at: sdcounty.ca.gov/dpw/watersheds, 
or contact the University of California Cooperative 
Extension at 858-694-2845. 

Horse wastes including manure, urine, and soiled 
bedding have biological and chemical properties that 
can be harmful to plants, animals and people. 
Nutrients in horse feed return to the environment in 
feces and urine. If transported by storm water or 
runoff to watercourses, these materials can produce 
large amounts of algae, called blooms. These blooms 
consume dissolved oxygen in the water. Ammonia is 
a by-product of urine. A very small amount of 
ammonia in water can kill fish. Salts are contained in 
all animal waste. Salts do not break down and can be 
carried by runoff into local surface and groundwater, 
where it can have harmful impacts on plants and 
aquatic organisms. Salts can make water undrinkable 
and very salty water can harm irrigated crops. 

Bacteria and viruses in manure can be a health threat 
to humans, other horses and wildlife. Fecal coli form 
in manure can travel through water courses to our 
beaches where it can make people sick. 

The Management and Discharge Control Ordinance 
prohibits the discharge of contaminants from horse 
and confined animal facilities. The ordinance also 
requires the implementation of Best Management 
Practices at these facilities. The following are 
examples of requirements generally found in storm 
water and runoff regulations: 

1. Manure from confined livestock, horses or other 
large animals which could enter receiving waters or 
the storm water conveyance system (drainage ditches, 
gutters, creeks, etc.) must be cleaned at least twice 
weekly and either be composted or be stored (prior to 
disposal) in a manner that prevents contact with 
runoff. 

2. Areas used for composting manure must be 
located, configured or managed to prevent runoff to 
receiving waters, or the storm water conveyance 
system. 

3. Pet waste can not be allowed to enter the storm 
water conveyance system or receiving waters. Clean 
up after your animals. 

4. Animal wash racks at equestrian facilities may not 
discharge to the storm water conveyance system or 
receiving waters. 

To report illegal discharges, call 888-846-0800. 
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News From Questhaven Retreat 
Sunday worship is at 10:45 a.m.  
All are welcome. 
20560 Questhaven Road. 
760-744-1500.      
www.questhaven.org. 

 
Study groups meet on weeknights. Please call the 
office for times and locations. 
 
Weekly Meditation 
Wednesday at 7:30 p.m.  
Meet at El Chapelito, Led by Jean Michalewicz. 
 
The Way Within Meditation Classes 
1st  & 3rd Wednesday at 12:00 Noon  
Meet in the Academy, Led by Rev. Phyllis Isaac. 
 
Sunday Services 
Jul 25—The Holiness of Silence—Rev. Phyllis Isaac 
 
August 1—How Great Thou Art—Rev. Susan Cary  

August 8— Unmask Your Motives 

—Rev. Blake Isaac  

August 15—Beacons from the High Trail—The 
Legacy of Master Souls—Jonathan Wiltshire  
 
August 22—Initiation: The Gates that Lead Us 
Godward—Rev. Elizabeth Wood 
 
August 29— Synchronicity—Jung and the Search for 
Meaning—Anne Hubbell 
 
 

Reliable Stableman, Gardener, Handyman, 
House Sitter Available by the Day 

 

We are downsizing and moving back to Rancho Santa 
Fe now that the kids are grown and gone and won't be 
able to use this gentleman five days a week as we do 
now. We are looking to find him some regular day work. 
100% honest, reliable, and has own transportation. He 
has worked for us over 20 years, has fair English and 
references in Elfin Forest available. 
 

Contact him directly at 858-483-1866. His son and 
daughter are at the same number, speak perfect English, 
and can convey messages. You can also contact him 
through me, Phil Young, at 760-752-1310. 
 

chaparral Advertising 
Please support our advertisers! Many of them are 
your friends and neighbors. Consider advertising 
your business here. Along with subscription fees, ads 
help make this newsletter possible and let the 
community know of the many wonderful businesses 
and services available. 

To renew your advertising, send a JPG format file 
and a check (see rates below) payable to the Elfin 
Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council, 20652 Elfin 
Forest Road, Elfin Forest, CA. 92029. 
chaparral Advertising Rates:  

             One-time rates:  Yearly rates:  
1" x 3.5"  $5.00    $36.00/year  
2" x 3.5"  $7.50    $55.00/year  
5" x 3.5"  $12.00   $115.00/year 
1/2 page  $20.00   $165.00/year 
 
Community, Non-Commercial Classified Ads:  
1" x 3 1/2"(approx. 4 lines): no charge to residents -  
must be resubmitted every 3 months. Non-residents 
cost is $10/month. 
 

San Elijo Hills Contact 
If you need to report any problems with the grading, 
traffic, etc. regarding the San Elijo Hills (SEH)  
project, please contact Phil Stillman who is SEH 
liaison with the community. He can be reached at 
philstillman@fstlaw.com. If you feel the problem 
was still not resolved, call San Elijo at 760-918-8200. 
 

Town Council Website  
The town council’s website is continually updated. 
Check it out at: efhgtc.org. Note: the town council is 
not affiliated with elfinforest.net and elfinforest.com. 
 

Brushing, Grading, Clearing 
Questions? 
If you have questions about guidelines, policies and 
standards for brushing, grading, and clearing, or if 
you need to report a violation, call the County 
Department of Planning and Land Use 760-940-2893. 
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chaparral By Email 
If you’re not already receiving a full color, PDF 
format copy of the chaparral by email send an email 
note to alemanni@allea.com to be added to the list. 
The PDF version is free to regular “hardcopy” 
subscribers and only $10.00/year to receive the PDF 
version only. 
 

Sheriff’s Department Contacts  
In an emergency, please call 911. For non-emergency 
reporting, contact the following: 

Jackie Cruz – agriculture crime prevention specialist 
760-940-4350 
George Barrone – COPPS - 760-510-5221 
Sgt. Dan Wilson – COPPS – 760-510-5231 
Robert Jennings – Deputy 760-510-5223 
Darren Dollard – COPPS - 760-510-5220  
Sgt. Dan Wilson – COPPS – 760-510-5231 
Betty (B.J.) Williams – Crime Prevention 
Specialist/Neighborhood Watch 760-510-5254 

 

Outdoor Furniture 
Redwood and Cedar Tables, Benches, Chair, 

Loveseats, Gliders and More 
Will Deliver 

909-965-6933 
or 

909-657-3050 
Ask for Sissy 

Exp. 10/04 
 

 
 

 
 
 

Concrete Work 

Exp. 4/05 
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Exp. 11/04 Exp. 4/05 
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4th of July Picnic  

 
New Urban West, Inc. property owners in Harmony Grove and the developers of Harmony Grove Village 
extend our congratulations to Mid Hoppenrath, her committee and all of the community members who 
worked so hard to make the 4th of July Picnic and Parade a success.  Congratulations also to all who 
participated in the parade, games, contests and enjoyed an old fashioned family picnic and parade.  New 
Urban West is very proud to contribute to the success of this event and to be a part of the community. 
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        The Escondido Creek Conservancy          
                                                          Proudly presents its third almost annual….. 

 SUMMER CELEBRATION  
 & DINNER CONCERT                      

                                       Featuring award winning, acoustic duo 

 

Saturday, August 28th at 6 pm 
Lazy J Ranch, Elfin Forest  

 Due to the intimate, spectacular setting, under the stars, seating is limited to 120 guests 
$50 per person includes beer, wine, dinner and Berkley Hart 

Tickets available at Lou’s Records in Encinitas, 
                WWW.ESCONDIDOCREEK.ORG 

                                                        Or by calling 760-471-7933 
The Escondido Creek Conservancy (TECC) is a non-profit, public benefit corporation dedicated to the preservation and protection of the 
natural open space within the Escondido Creek watershed.  TECC supports education programs and compatible outdoor recreation within 
the watershed for the benefit of all residents of the area. 
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Classified  
Local Baby, Animal and House Sitters  
Brooke York - EF Resident, LCC School 10th grader, 
Baby Sitting. Tel: 760-752-7784 
Jared York - EF Resident, RSF School 8th grader, 
Baby sit or feed animals. Tel: 760-752-7784 
RV Vacation - Buy 1 Week Summer, Get 1 Free 
10/04-4/05 Great for the beach!  Guests in town? For 
details, please contact Zana Parman 
zparman@ucsd.edu or Search "RV Vacation" on e-
Bay! 
Wanted & Rental: Need great teacher to rent our 
1br+office guest flat $1000.  Beautiful views, pool, 
horses, plus 2 kids to tutor Mon-Thurs 6:30-8pm. 
Available 9/1/04  Call Greg or Zana 752-9599 or 
zparman@ucsd.edu. 
 

 

 

 

. 
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Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council Board members: Mid Hoppenrath 747-1145, Jan Denny 
736-8436, Arie Franken 471-2648, Robert McGurk 471-0831, Patti Newton 471-8937, Eric Anderson 
471-1464, Greg Parman 752-9599, Terry Walsh 746-2314, Evelyn Alemanni 471-7224 
The chaparral is published monthly by the Elfin Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council Board (a 501c3 non-profit corporation) and 
is distributed to residents of the Elfin Forest and Harmony Grove communities and elsewhere for a $20.00 annual subscription. 
Check the mailing label for your subscription expiration date. If it has expired please send a check, payable to the Elfin 
Forest/Harmony Grove Town Council, 20652 Elfin Forest Road, Elfin Forest, CA 92029. For new subscriptions or address label 
corrections, contact Evelyn Alemanni at alemanni@allea.com or 471-7224. To protect you from unwanted junk mail and 
solicitations, the chaparral mailing list is not shared with anyone. This newsletter is copyrighted. Unauthorized reproduction in any 
form is strictly prohibited. 
Articles of up to 500 words should be sent to newsletter editor Joe Alemanni by email to alemanni@vicrp.com in plain text format 
by the 15th of the month for inclusion in the next issue. Anonymous articles will not be published. Space limitations may cause 
articles to be held over to the next issue or edited for brevity. Articles considered unsuitable for publication will not be published. 
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